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CALL TO ORDER.  The Vice Chair, Ray Robishaw, called the meeting to order and led the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag at 6:00 PM following the Workshop.

ROLL CALL.  Members present were Councilors Cain, Fellows, Keller, Larochelle, Lunt, and Robishaw.  Also present were Glenn Michalowski, Town Manager; and approximately 3 citizens in the audience.

VOTE (2023-101) Councilor Larochelle, seconded by Councilor Keller, moved to excuse Councilor Moore’s absence.
Order passed – Vote 6-0.
EXECUTIVE SESSION
Per 1 MRSA Section 405 (6) (a) PERSONNEL MATTERS
 per 1 mrsa section 405 (6) (d) labor negotiations

VOTE (2023-102) Councilor Larochelle, seconded by Councilor Robishaw, moved to go into Executive Session per 1 MRSA Section 405 (6) (a) Personnel Matters at 6:01 PM.
Order passed – Vote 6-0.
VOTE (2023-103) Councilor Fellows, seconded by Councilor Lunt, moved to go into Executive Session 1 MRSA Section 405 (6) (d) Labor Negotiations at 6:01 PM.
Order passed – Vote 6-0.
VOTE (2023-103A) Councilor Larochelle, seconded by Councilor Lunt, moved to come out of Executive Session at 7:48 PM.
Order passed – Vote 6-0.

AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION & response for agenda items—none 
CONSENT AGENDA

A. VOTE (2023-104) Councilor Larochelle, seconded by Councilor Robishaw, moved to accept the Consent Agenda as presented.

B. Municipal Accounts Payable Warrants − $ 336,514.91

C. Municipal Payroll Warrants − $ 444,846.87
D. School Accounts Payable Warrants− $ 146,578.89
E. School Payroll Warrants − $ 509,354.65
F. Set Public Hearing for June 20th for Victualer’s License for Cheese the Day

Order passed – Vote 6-0.

COUNCIL ORDERS, RESOLUTIONS, & ORDINANCES
Amendment to the Revolving Loan Fund Ordinance – First Reading
INTRODUCTION:  To update the Ordinance cost limits due to inflation and other cost changes.

DIVISION 5, ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT DEPARTMENT

…

(c) Program description. The RLF program is designed to offer financial support for the purchase of fixed capital assets or working capital. Depending on the loan program, eligible businesses may finance up to 30 percent of a project's cost up to a $100,000.00 $250,000.00 (amount of available funding is determined by account balance). Special consideration for greater participation up to 50 percent will be given to projects that create high end, high wage positions and/or a substantial number of new job opportunities. Under certain circumstances and depending on the loan program, the maximum amount that could be available is 75 percent or $250,000.00 $500,000.00 whichever is less.
…
VOTE (2023-105) Councilor Larochelle, seconded by Councilor Fellows, moved to amend the standard RLF loan limits to $250,000.00 and the maximum permitted to be $500,000.00, Div. 5 Economic Development Department, Section 74-151, Revolving loan fund (RLF) (c).
Roll Call Vote: Yeas – Robishaw, Cain, Fellows, Larochelle, Keller and Lunt.  Nays – None.

Order passed – Vote 6-0.
Memorandum of Agreement with Teamsters
INTRODUCTION:  Mr. Michalowski said it is a 3 year contract, with COLAs (cost of living adjustments) and we addressed some inequities to match the Town policy, as well as some other small changes. He said a big change was bereavement and limiting comp hours to 40 hours. He said other than that, it’s just the wages, and that’s 5-5-5.
Councilor Lunt asked what the cost of living is now. Mr. Michalowski said it is at 7%, so 5% is a savings.
VOTE (2023-106) Councilor Larochelle, seconded by Councilor Fellows, moved to approve the Memorandum of Agreement with the Public Works Teamsters Union.
Order passed – Vote 6-0.
BID AWARD 2023-005 - 2023 ROAD STRIPING
INTRODUCTION: Three bids were received:

· Lucas Striping $28,111.76

· Safety Marking Corp. $32,127.74

· On The Line $29,316.67. 

COUNCILOR COMMENTS:  Councilor Larochelle asked if this includes the Davis Street stripe for the walkway, and asked if it will include the bicycle stencil. He said Public Works does the crosswalks, we will need to know who will do it. 

Mr. Michalowski said he will have the Public Works Director talk to the contractor to check on a change order. 

Councilor Robishaw asked about the State roads versus the non-State roads.

Mr. Michalowski said that Routes 9, 125 and 196 are all included in the striping to be done. He said we get State aid, and will need to talk with DOT.
VOTE (2023-107) Councilor Larochelle, seconded by Councilor Fellows, moved to Award the 2023 Road Striping Contract to the low bidder, Lucas Striping, in the amount of $28,111.76
Order passed – Vote 6-0.
APPOINTMENT
Item taken out of order.
Appointment to the Lisbon Development Committee
VOTE (2023-108) Councilor Fellows, seconded by Councilor Larochelle, moved to appoint Dean Willey as an Associate Member of the Lisbon Development Committee.
Order passed – Vote 6-0.
 other business

Town Manager’s Report
Mr. Michalowski introduced Mr. Chapman, the buyer of the Union Street Dangerous Building. He reminded the Council that Mr. Chapman was not at the previous meeting; his representative was there in his place.
Councilor Larochelle asked Mr. Chapman if he is still actively working on it. Mr. Chapman stated that he is committed to the project and is working with the Economic Development office to decide what to put there.

Mr. Michalowski asked Mr. Chapman to follow up with him. He said the RFP for demolition closes on the 9th and will give him information. He said it will be $150.00 to $165.00 per ton to take down the building.

Councilor Fellows said that is Village zoning.

Mr. Chapman said it looks like the driveway next door encroaches on the property, he’ll have to deal with that. He said he is thinking of a mix of residences and business space for the property.

Councilor Larochelle asked Mr. Chapman about other properties he owns in Lisbon.

Mr. Chapman said he owns a lot on Hayfield and Shady, and is in the process of purchasing four lots off Ridge Road.

Norm Albert, a member of the audience, requested the Vice Chair allow him to speak.

Mr. Albert said he would like more information about the Amendment to the Revolving Loan Fund. Mr. Michalowski said the ordinance was drafted in 2008, and in order to have a meaningful loan program we adjusted the numbers based on current market conditions. This would give more opportunities to folks to utilize the program, it is the recommendation of the Economic & Community Development and Finance offices. 
Mr. Albert said this is a gap program, so is the current program not meeting those needs. Councilor Fellows replied, perhaps. Mr. Albert said he understands there might be an NDA (non-disclosure agreement), but are we saying there are businesses that are coming in that are able to secure primary funding through the normal methods for getting funding, that the gap in funding that the town would offer, that the current limits wouldn’t satisfy, that we are still short?

Councilor Larochelle said Mr. Albert is correct, that the reason for the change is for a great opportunity that the town has. He said it is for one particular opportunity but it could be more. He said the Council voted 6-0 to move forward with it, and even though you raise the numbers it does not mean it would be something that is consistent all the time. It’s more or less to get us in line with the numbers today. Mr. Albert said he wanted to satisfy his curiosity on that and he understands NDAs. 

Mr. Albert also said he is glad the town is working with the new owner of the Union Street building and he is glad the Council is stressing public safety.

Mr. Michalowski continued with his report, stating that building repairs at the Town Offices need to be made. He listed doors, which need to be added for security due to a citation from MMA Worker’s Comp, and the outside walls that need repair because insurance will not cover us otherwise. He said the cost is $26,497.00, and there will be $10,000.00 from ARPA funds. He said the Finance Director confirmed we are able to do this and Strout Property Management will do the work. 

Mr. Michalowski also said that there is a 20 year master plan through AVCOG. A public meeting will be held on June 13 and 14, and there will be information on the Town website.

Regarding the Burrough Road Bridge, Mr. Michalowski said he met with Sagadahoc EMA and the Bowdoin Fire Chief and will reach out to the Road Commissioners. He met with FEMA and the design work and funding has been started. He said Fire suppression is impacted because there are businesses and homes on the road. We are currently looking for temporary options. He added that we are trying to get Bowdoin to share the cost of the rental of a temporary bridge. He said the DOT has reached out to the town of Bowdoin, as well. 

Councilor Larochelle asked if there is a legal obligation for Bowdoin. Mr. Michalowski said we have the option of discontinuing the road.

adjoURNment
VOTE (2023-109) Councilor Fellows, seconded by Councilor Lunt, moved to adjourn at 7:21 PM.
Order passed – Vote 6-0.
Lisa M. Ward, Council Secretary
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